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Meeting Minutes – May 17, 2018
9264 West Saginaw Road, Reese, Michigan 48757 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger




District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Treasurer
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg
District #5





District #6




Ross Voelker, Chair
District #7




Brian Stratton
At Large




Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             Neil French

Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director




Others Present:

Heather Throne, MDARD
Dr. Karen Cichy, USDA-ARS

Dr. Sharon Hooper, Michigan State University

Winifred, CIAT-Uganda, Africa
Chairman Voelker called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and promptly asked Dr. Cichy to introduce Winifred.  Winifred is here on a FAS Fellowship.  She’ll be working on molecular mapping at MSU for about another month completing her three-month fellowship.  Winifred explained CIAT (International Center for Tropical Agriculture) which the group found interesting. (CIAT is a not-for-profit research and development organization dedicated to reducing poverty and hunger while protecting natural resources in developing countries. It is based in Palmira, Colombia.)      
Chairman Voelker then welcomed recently appointed Commissioner Steve Ewald.  Steve told the group a little about himself, his operation and his family.          
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  A motion was made by Stoutenburg to approve the agenda as presented.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  there was none
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the March 7, 2018 meeting were presented.  After review, a motion was made by French with support from Noffsinger to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented financial reports for FY 2017-18 including YTD Balance Sheet and P&L statements with budget comparisons for the Commission and PRAB.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items and totals.  Following discussion, a motion was made by Noffsinger with support from French to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.

MBC DRY BEAN INGREDIENT PROJECT
· Dr. Cichy and Dr. Hooper offered a brief overview of the purpose and progress to date with our dry bean ingredient research project.  This project dates back to 2013 with Phase I of the project getting underway in February 2014.  The project has covered breeding, milling quality, sensory, nutrition and product development.  Commissioners expressed optimism and hope to continue the project.  Further funding may be considered.  
MDARD 
· Heather updated the group on recent personnel changes within the department.

· Approved SCBG applications have been forwarded to USDA for their approval.  This included our most recent application. 
· Rural Development Grants, SCBG and Value-Added Grant application timelines have been modified to better fit the applicants.

· EDC is building a list of available sites for development across Michigan    
MBS
· Shipper Representative Neil French briefed the group on a new opportunity that Lawgix International has developed to help industry stakeholders dispose of used tote bags.

· In Michigan, shipments continue to be brisk as inventories diminish.  Dry bean seed sales have lagged for most however orders continue to roll in.  Acreage is expected to be down 10-20 percent. 

· In North Dakota, black bean carryover is expected to be minimal – not the case for pinto beans although a Sec. 32 request for pinto beans was successful and will help.  Acreage is expected to reflect market conditions causing a significant slide in pinto acreage and a significant bump in black bean acreage.  Navy beans are expected to be steady.  Dry bean planting is underway.    

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

· The Search Committee for our research Director position interviewed 2 candidates last week.  Recommendations have been made which will continue to move through the MSU hiring process.  

· Chairman Voelker and Cramer updated the group on a recent trip to Mexico City.  Both expressed concern over what generally appears to be trends that move black bean exports to Mexico away from Michigan.  Cooperative Elevator’s Handshake brand continues to be the market leader however North Dakota pricing is causing pressure on us.

· Cramer briefed the group on a request by Dr. Karen Cichy to continue funding the dry bean ingredient project.  While the group is optimistic, they were disappointed to learn that a patent has been applied for exclusive of the Commission.  Commissioners directed Cramer to continue discussion with ARS and seek counsel.  

· Plans continue to move forward for a trade mission in Mexico and Central America next fall.          
· Cramer is exploring some potential changes to the website.    
RESEARCH DIRECTOR’S SUBMITTED REPORT

2018 PRAB Dry Bean Research Trials

· Variety Trials

· Bay – Lee and Buddy Wackerle or Frank Farms

· Gratiot - Steve Hoard

· Huron – Bischer-Gentner Farms

· Montcalm – Fred Springborn still hasn’t identified location

· Sanilac - Wadsworth Farms

· Tuscola - Carl Bednarski

· White Mold Fungicide Trials

· Montcalm Research Center - Entrican

· Varner Farm- Merrill

· Quadris Strip Trials for Root Rot Control (Rhizoctonia)

· Ackerman Farms

· Bernia Family Farm
· Nitrogen/Variety/White Mold Trial

· Dr. Kelly and Dr. Chilvers at Montcalm Research Center
· Working on some Cover Crops for this season - LaRaCha Farms and Mark Bauer

SCBG Plant Health III

· Cooperators will include:

· Dr. Kelly - Dry Bean Variety Development

· Dr. Chilvers - White Mold & Root Rot Disease Control

· Dr. Sprague - Desiccants

· Director Varner – White Mold and Variety Trials and Assessing White Mold Disease Strategies

· Nitrogen, Cover Crops, Tile Line Spacing, Varietal Tolerance, Quadris for Root Rot Control

Plot Combine Partnership

· Have price quote from Haldup Co. in Elkhart IN

· Waiting for quote from Wintersteiger and Almaco.

FY 2017-2018 Budget Amendments

· Cramer presented MBC budget amendments including revenue increases reflective of the larger than expected crop and interest income.  These changes totaled $63,400.  The receipt of a SCBG expense reimbursement also added to revenues in the amount of $37,890.  Expenses were increased by a total of $12,133.  $5,940 of the $12,133 is a payable to PRAB resulting from the increase in assessment revenue.  Amendments to the PRAB budget were also presented.  Assessment revenue is larger than expected as is outside research revenue.  This totaled $34,113.20 in increased revenue.  Changes in expenses totaled just under $15,000 of which $9,633 was related to the increase in outside research income.  Following a brief discussion, Stoutenburg moved to approve the amended budget as presented.  Ackerman supported.  Motion passed.      
USDBC UPDATE:  
· The USDBC Executive Committee met in Denver with discussions focused mainly on new membership.  Since then Chippewa Valley Bean Company and Bayside Best Bean have joined.  
· Cramer participated in the Alimentaria Food Show in March.  

· IPC will be sending out applications for next year’s activities next month.  Cramer will circulate.
· Cramer plans to join the Reverse Trade Team in Minneapolis on August 26th and return with participants on the 27th.  The group will participate on the PRAB research Twilight Tour on the 27th.     
· Voelker will participate in a trade mission to Turkey this year.

· The next meeting of the USDBC will be help in Florida on July 20 and 21.      

With no further business, Chairman Voelker adjourned the meeting at 9:00 pm.
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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